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This analysis for July and August SST data is based on COADS through 1997, and monthly NCEP updates since then. For some regions I bias-corrected these real-time updates by up to +/-0.3C to adjust for differences in observational platform mixes between instantaneous reports (“GTS”) and the longer-lag collection mix of COADS. The three regions analyzed here are: (a) The full Gulf of Mexico Basin, (b) the northwestern corner of the Gulf of Mexico currently impacted by ‘RITA’, and (c) the full Caribbean Basin. In terms of relative rank, the northwestern Gulf had clearly the highest SST observed in this century in any August (actually any month) on record, ditto for the full Gulf of Mexico, but with 1998, 1962, 1944 closer on its heels, and being second only to August 1998 (and 1901) in the Caribbean which also tends to have higher temperatures in September than in August, contrary to the Gulf of Mexico.

Three other points to make: (1) All three regions have individual observations before the years shown here, but those are erratic/with large gaps in between months, so I excluded them; (2) COADS data is not corrected for instrument conversions (such as the ‘open bucket’-to-‘machine-room-intake’ switch right after Pearl Harbor), therefore the pre-1940 temperatures may be too low by up to 0.4C – this does not impact the ranking for August 2005 in the last 100 years; (3) I double-checked the number of observations for the northwestern Gulf of Mexico SST, and am reassured that this is buttressed by thousands of observations in August 2005, so if it looks like a statistical outlier, it is because ‘Mother Nature’ went outside its normal bounds of behavior, not because of an individual ‘rogue’ observation(al error).

One final note: the SST data are binned in 2x2 lat-lon boxes, and then area-averaged with a standard ‘Grads’ program. Given the flatness of SST gradients in the three regions analyzed here, it does not make much difference how one averages the data.

Analysis by Klaus Wolter, CDC, 23 September 2005.

